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OPENING REMARKS

The Chair welcomed participants on behalf of the University and expressed his appreciation of the fact that such a large number of people had been able to attend.  

The Chair remarked that the University was acutely aware of the shortcomings of its operations beyond the three campuses.  He observed that in his letter of invitation, the Vice-Chancellor had stated his desire to “redress the imbalance in the University’s contribution to the region from almost exclusive attention to the three campus countries towards more equitable and nuanced concern for all the countries that own and support the University”.  He had proposed a series of meetings with stakeholders to review national needs and projections and to consider to what extent, and through what mechanisms, the University could realistically aim to make a significant contribution. He noted that the present meeting was the sixth in the series.  

The aim of the consultation was to learn of the human resource needs in the British Virgin Islands and its priorities for tackling them so as to identify ways in which the University could most usefully contribute to them.  He remarked that the recent Country Conference held in the British Virgin Islands, and in particular a paper by Mr Mathavious, had been one source of ideas relevant to rethinking the University’s relationships with the countries without a campus.

The Chair suggested that the University of the West Indies was more amenable to new relationships than in the past.  He noted various initiatives within the University that testified to this new openness:

· The Chancellor’s task force on the governance structures of the University.

· A major review of the examination system.

· A major review of the post-graduate programmes. (Implementation groups for both these reviews were now active.)

· Promotion of the creation of a Caribbean research foundation.

· The formation of a group to examine university financing.

· The planned creation of a UWI consultancy company.

· The extensive restructuring of outreach activity to constitute a 4th dispersed and largely virtual campus.

The Chair stressed that the consultation was a working meeting, in which those present should feel free to express their views and thoughts and where the emphasis should be on the consequences of the meeting rather than on the rhetoric within it.  
Position Statements

Dr the Hon. O. Orlando Smith, Chief Minister

Dr Smith expressed his pleasure at attending the consultation, noting both his and the BVI’s long relationship with the University.  As a graduate of the UWI, he wanted it to be dynamic and responsive to the needs of the communities it served.  He hoped for a reciprocal and respectful relationship between the University and BVIslanders.  His Government welcomed the Vice-Chancellor’s aim to correct the imbalance between the campus countries and the rest.   He noted that the challenges faced by the BVI are more urgent than ever: its two main sectors, finances and tourism, needed constant development if they were to remain world leaders.   The government was committed to the expansion of tertiary education.  It planned the development of a hospitality training centre and had bought a hotel for this reason.  Dr Smith expressed the hope that UWI could assist with this venture.  Financial services also needed training to remain leaders in this sector; mid-career professionals needed upgrading and postgraduate training but they could not afford to leave the territory to pursue these.

Dr Smith suggested that the University should remodel its image; people did not realise its value.  The University must offer an education people would want to choose, it was no longer the only option for higher education.  He noted that alumni can help promote the University.  He congratulated Dr Marcia Potter for her sterling work as resident tutor and asked the Minister of Education to give a more detailed presentation on the territory’s human resource needs.

The Hon. Lloyd Black Minister of Education and Culture

The Minister welcomed the University team, noting in particular that this was now the third visit by the new Vice-Chancellor, which signified the greater salience of the BVI to the University.  He thanked the University for the opportunity to outline the Government’s priorities and human resource needs.

Mr Black observed that currently there were a total of 20 BVI students at UWI; 10 at Mona; 8 at St Augustine; and 2 at the law school in the Bahamas.  Most of these students were engaged upon medical degrees.

The Minister noted that the Government had identified priority training needs in 2005.  Among them were social services, teaching, nursing, which were required as adjuncts to development.  Major areas included agriculture, medicine, law, environmental science, economics, languages, and marine studies.  The Minister pointed out that more and more students opted to go to the US and UK.  It was mainly medical students who went to UWI.  He noted also that some distance education programmes were now available in the BVI.

The Minister indicated that the Government was increasingly concerned by the challenges faced by students attending UWI, in particular the economic costs at Mona and St Augustine.  The BVI was faced with a grave financial disadvantage because it was zoned into the Law School in the Bahamas.  Students also faced safety issues and a lack of comfortable living quarters.  There were also concerns about inadequate communication and response time from UWI administrative offices.  US institutions were speedy and efficient in dealing with applications and requests for transcripts, but UWI was very weak.

The Minister noted also that the Government was in need of engineers at the public works department.  He wondered whether there could be a system of attachments in this area.  There were also needs for applied research and development work.  One recent case in which UWI had participated had been the creation of a national health insurance scheme in the BVI.

The Minister noted that many citizens were pursuing postgraduate degrees, but they often look to US institutions, supposing UWI to lack relevance.

The Minister suggested that the present consultation would be a valuable way of beginning to deal with these various issues.


Professor E. Nigel Harris, Vice-Chancellor, University of the West Indies

The Vice-Chancellor began by observing that the University was the greatest driver for regional integration and economic growth.  It needed to mobilise all the Caribbean, not merely the three campus countries.  He acknowledged that UWI had lost its competitive position; this was unacceptable because, among other reasons, the region would lose a regional consciousness sustained by the fact that many of its leaders were graduates of the one University.

The Vice-Chancellor indicated that the University’s mission was to propel the economic, social, political and cultural development of West Indian society through teaching, research, innovation, advisory and community services, and intellectual leadership.  He intended it to be the University of first choice for Caribbean nationals seeking high quality undergraduate and graduate education, the institution that will be first in providing new knowledge through research contributory to growth, development and transformation of the region, and the port of first call for Caribbean governments wishing advice and technical expertise for policy development, strategic planning and programme implementation.

The Vice-Chancellor indicated the University’s current strategic focus:

· Enrolment growth to facilitate increased access

· Maintenance and enhancement of quality

· Student-centredness

· Expansion and strengthening of graduate studies and research

· Infusion and leveraging of ICTs

· Modernization of management systems

· Staff development

· Diversification of income

Enrolments at UWI had displayed tremendous growth, a 50% change over the past five years.  St Augustine was now the largest campus.  These increases were made in response to the demands of national governments.  On the other hand, enrolment from those countries that do not have a campus had been much less robust.  Later, the Vice-Chancellor gave comparative data showing that the BVI had only 49 students enrolled in its programmes in 2004/5 (out of a total of 2,828 for all the countries without a campus), and that this number had once been somewhat higher.  He also stressed that low enrolments in science and technology were particularly worrisome.

The Vice-Chancellor observed that the Dean of Law had made a commitment to taking BVI students although they were not adequately covered by the quota system set up by the treaty establishing the Law Schools.

With respect to the maintenance and enhancement of quality, the Vice-Chancellor reported that

· Quality Assurance reviews were now well entrenched. The first cycle of QA reviews had been completed.

· Support for improvement of teaching quality had been greatly expanded.

· Student feedback on teaching was being monitored and a system of teaching awards was in place.

· There had been a comprehensive review of the functioning of the examinations system.

· Throughput rates were being monitored.

· Increased use was being made of surveys of graduates and employers to obtain vital feedback.

He observed also that in the area of medical sciences, the University was currently being examined by the new regional accreditation body.  Its standards were identical with those used by US medical accreditation bodies.

With respect to student centredness, he noted that:

· Facilities for online application for entry and registration had been put in place at the 3 campuses.  Transcript services had improved.

· The Mona Campus had led the way with the establishment of central help desk services and a one-stop graduation centre.

· Students enjoyed greater flexibility in educational choices which had been reflected in the growth of cross-faculty offerings and enrolment.

· Students had increased access on all campuses to online electronic databases and other modern information products and services, as well as networked computer hardware and software.

· Improved advising and counselling programmes were available to students, including preparation for the world of work, and the development of leadership skills.

· Mentorship programmes were in place on all campuses and opportunities for internships were being expanded.

He reported on the findings of student exit surveys:

· The coverage of the survey included: learning experience, student support, and services and facilities. 

· On a scale of 0-5, students rated knowledge acquisition in the range 3.5-3.9, and problem-solving and critical thinking skills in the range 3.5-4.0.

· One significant result was the feedback from students on the attitude of lecturers to student learning and accessibility.  Across the University, students uniformly indicated satisfaction scores in the range 3.2-3.3.  The extent, usefulness and timeliness of feedback from lecturers were rated in the range 2.9-3.0.

· Suggestions for enhancement of a UWI education included: increasing opportunities for internships, review of course loads and greater accessibility of lectures and staff.

The Vice-Chancellor drew attention to some significant developments with respect to graduate studies and research:

· Graduate enrolment had increased from 4,022 in 2001/02 to 6,285 in 2005/06, representing an annual rate of growth of 11.5% compared with the targeted rate of 6.2%.

· Enrolment in research degrees was about 25% of total graduate enrolment.

· Across the university, new taught programmes had been developed to respond to regional needs.  There were about 160 taught graduate programmes offered. Included among the offerings were environmental studies, epidemiology, electrical and computer engineering, law, management, economics and education.

There had been a thorough review of graduate programmes at the UWI with a mandate to assess strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, and threats, using the results to recommend enhancement of programme strengths, correction of weaknesses, address threats and seize opportunities; to ensure greater quality assurance, cross-campus collaboration, increased efficiency and effectiveness, and increased competitiveness; to determine how to increase programme delivery to the UWI 12; to maximise financing, and recommend administrative restructuring to drive change.  The report had recommended that the University must build capacity to respond to increasing demand for graduate education; graduate education should be treated as a separate endeavour as important as undergraduate education; quality assurance must be strengthened; supervision and mentorship must be markedly strengthened, and more support must be garnered for full-time graduate research students (MPhil, PhD).

With respect to the use of ICTs, the Vice-Chancellor observed that considerable investments had been made in the upgrading of the network infrastructure at each campus; wireless technology had been phased in and was facilitating more efficient access by staff and students to network resources and the Internet; despite its expense, bandwidth had been increasing; teaching and learning facilities had been enhanced by the gradual infusion of these technologies.  However, he noted that the UWI was far from tapping the full potential of the new and emerging technologies to aid its transformation.

The Vice-Chancellor reported that human resource process re-engineering exercises had been completed on all three campuses; management training for Deans had been initiated; a customer service charter had been established at Mona.  Proposals for more flexible recruitment practices had been developed.  A new scheme had been put in place across the University to recognize and reward excellence in performance by academic, administrative and professional staff.  The propagation of best practices was being encouraged.

With regard to the diversification of income sources, the Vice-Chancellor noted that:

· Delivery costs per capita had been falling.

· Earned income from commercial operations had increased by 32% in the first 2 years of the Plan. 

· The Mona and St Augustine Campuses were each generating ‘other income’ of about US$3-4 million annually towards the UGC budget; Cave Hill was at the level of US$1.25 million.

· Selective use had been made of a policy of student amenities fees to make needed improvement in facilities and services for students. 

· Partnerships had been forged with the private sectors to obtain resources for the construction and equipping of new facilities.

The Vice-Chancellor described the main challenges facing the University:

· Inadequate resource support for enrolment growth (both undergraduate and graduate).

· Insufficient undergraduate tuition fee support (Jamaica, UWI 12).  Insufficient support for living expenses (all countries).  Insufficient support for postgraduate students.

· Inadequate services to UWI-12-countries.

· Narrow financial base (beyond government financing).

· Insufficient management/data support systems

· Male under-representation.

· Under-representation in sciences/technology.
Focussing on the issue of inadequate service to the UWI 12, the Vice-Chancellor adverted to the present series of consultations as an initial step in designing much improved service.  He outlined the statistics relating to UWI 12 enrolment and went on to sketch the range of providers, both within and beyond the region, and indicated some of their advantages and disadvantages. 

Advantages of extra-regional providers included:

· Access to post secondary education for students who could not be accommodated by UWI/national institutions

· Opportunity to do degree programmes not offered by Caribbean providers

· Opportunity for a few to get into “Ivy League” US/Canadian/U.K. institutions

· Opportunity to do graduate programmes not available in the Caribbean

· Lower cost (students with scholarships or graduate research fellowships from non-regional providers or studying by distance education).

Disadvantages of “non-regional” providers included:

· Quality of programmes uncertain (“unknown institutions” in USA providing distance programmes) – there was a need for a regional accreditation agency. 
· Curriculum content and programmes not directed to Caribbean development needs (limited relevance).

· Risk of loss of most talented young people from the region (remittances cannot replace loss of “knowledge capital”).

· Capital out-flows in payments of tuition/fees and support to extra-regional providers.

· Restriction of programmes to “what is profitable” (business, computer science) not what is necessary for national development.

· Loss to students of mentorship and role models of Caribbean origin (“psychic loss”).

Advantages of UWI/Regional Providers included:

· Quality assurance (regional accreditation needed)

· Curriculum content relevant to Caribbean development needs

· Research relevant to growth and policy development of region

· Greater chance of retention of graduates

· Retention of funds in the region

· Provision of a full “basket of programmes” to meet comprehensive needs of Caribbean countries

· Caribbean academics providing mentorship and role models

· Lower cost
The Vice-Chancellor observed that if one takes the position that “knowledge capital” is a critical ingredient for national/regional development, then it is vital that the Caribbean region controls and guides its human resource development and retains its graduates in the region once they are produced.  He insisted that UWI would not be able to do it all – this must be a shared endeavour.  

The Vice-Chancellor indicated some ways in which the UWI could contribute to development:

· Professional degree programmes (medicine, law, nursing, dentistry, veterinary science, engineering, agriculture).

· Other undergraduate programmes (hospitality, science & technology, social sciences, humanities and arts).

· Masters degree programmes – faculty development.

· Research degree programmes (MPhil, PhD).
He drew attention in particular to various taught masters programmes from among the 157 currently offered:

· Education administration

· Computer based management and information systems
· Computer science

· Business administration
· Executive MBA

· Demography

· Economic development policy
· Public sector management

· Human resource development

· Tourism and hospitality management.

The Vice-Chancellor suggested that there might be a number of challenges to improved provision of tertiary education around the region:

· The number of suitably trained faculty to deliver programmes may not be adequate.  (Faculty development would help.)

· Inadequate scholarships, bursaries and access to loans to attend campus-based programmes or even to go to local colleges (requirement for guarantors and high interest rates).

· Inadequate library and technical resources (CKLN and other libraries might help).

· May need more infra-structure at national institutions.

The Vice-Chancellor also observed that the UWI could provide value beyond the provision of educational services in such matters as (i) applied research (e.g., disaster management, crime and security, environmental science, biotechnology, agriculture, etc.) and (ii) consultancy services – a UWI consulting company was being formed.

The Vice-Chancellor urged that it was crucial not to neglect financing.  A capital development task force had been established for the University and had begun its work.  Governments throughout the region need comprehensive plans for tertiary education. He referred to a planning conference at Mona in 2004 whose declaration could serve as a template for plans elsewhere.  He also noted that such plans must cater for technical and vocational education, although this was not an area that the University itself covered.

The Vice-Chancellor concluded by insisting that failure is not an option – it was necessary always to counter complacency and inertia.

Dr Michael O’Neal, President, H. Lavity Stoutt Community College
Dr O’Neal provided some background information on the H. Lavity Stoutt Community College (HLSCC).  It was established in 1990 as the British Virgin Islands Community College under the College Act of that year; it began operation with 135 students in 19 courses; the institution was subsequently renamed in honour of the founding chairman of the College's Board of Governors, the late Chief Minister, Hon. H. Lavity Stoutt. 

Dr O’Neal described HLSCC as a comprehensive community college which offered university-parallel, technical-vocational, and adult continuing education programmes.   Its instructional programmes were designed to prepare students for transfer into the upper division of baccalaureate programmes of other colleges and universities, or for immediate job entry or career advancement.  Its degree programmes were:

· Associate Degrees (Business Administration, Computer Studies, Financial Services, etc.)

· Bachelor’s Degrees, in collaboration with:

· University of the Virgin Islands – Education 

· Missouri Southern State University – Business Administration

· SUNY/Buffalo – Nursing

· Master’s Degrees, in collaboration with: 

· Wright State University – MBA

· University of the Virgin Islands – Education

Dr O’Neal reported that HLSCC’s current enrolment was approximately 800.  He went on to describe recent restructuring and reorganisation that were intended to ensure that the College would operate within the anticipated constraints of its 2005 budget and beyond.  The restructuring saw the amalgamation or consolidation of programmes from 12 to 6 departments and greater emphasis on the Workforce Development Programme, short-term courses that prepare working adults for vocational certification by such agencies as City and Guilds and the National Auto Parts Association (NAPA).  Areas covered included automotive repair, marine engine repair, and the training of boat captains.
The restructuring had also involved marketing of the College’s ability to “customize” programmes to meet employee and student needs.  The College was proposing to be accredited by the MSCHE, which dealt with institutions in Puerto Rico and the USVI.  (He noted, however, that this did not detract from the College’s commitment to furthering regional accreditation, as a founder member of ACTI.)  It had also agreed to establish a unit of Institutional Research and Planning. 

Dr O’Neal drew attention to several key entities and programmes at HLSCC: 

· Financial Services Institute (FSI)

· Recognizing that the financial services sector of the economy was a particularly dynamic one, the H. Lavity Stoutt Community College had established a unit within the College which would be able to respond to the evolving needs of the financial services sector. 

· This unit, the Financial Services Institute at the H. Lavity Stoutt Community College (the FSI at HLSCC), was launched on 9 October 2002, in conjunction with the College’s “Second Caribbean Practical Due Diligence Symposium:  Managing Your Firm’s Risk”.

· Associate in Science Degree in Financial Services

· The Associate Degree in Financial Services was designed to prepare students to serve effectively in the financial sector.  By incorporating the curricula of the Foundation Certificate in International Trust Management of the Society of Trust and Estate Practitioners (STEP) and the Introductory Certificate in Compliance and Anti-Money Laundering of the International Compliance Association (ICA) into the Associate Degree, this programme enabled the student to simultaneously earn the Associate Degree in Financial Services as well as the aforementioned qualifications.  It was intended that special projects and seminars would be organized, where necessary, to relate this programme to the BVI business environment.

· The Certificate in Disaster Management and the Associate Degree in Disaster Management provided an introduction to the academic study of disasters and emergency response. Core courses include: Mitigation, Disaster Response and Recovery, Mass Casualty Management, and Hazardous Materials. The Associate Degree required 69 credits for completion and articulated with the Bachelor’s Degree in Disaster Management at Arkansas Tech University.

· New Programmes:  CMI & STCW

· The UK Chartered Management Institute (CMI):

· Certificate in Management 

· Diploma in Management 

· Executive Diploma in Management 

· South Tyneside College/HLSCC – STCW 

· Standards of Training, Certification and Watchkeeping for Seafarers (STCW)

· The objectives of each programme were the same –
HLSCC initially delivered the programmes with a partner organisation from the UK and then developed internal      capability to gain accreditation from the certification body to deliver the programme, assess and certificate candidates locally.   HLSCC was now an accredited Chartered      Management Centre.
·  The Executive Diploma was part of a series of management awards which carry academic credits and offer progression into Masters level programmes.  Candidates could also progress to the achievement of Chartered Manager status with the CMI.  The CMI programmes had been set up for government employees but were now open to the public.

· STCW certification was now mandatory under the STCW convention of which BVI was a signatory.  The initial programmes were delivered jointly by HLSCC and staff from South Tyneside College and accredited by the Marine and Coastguard Agency in the UK.  The MCA would be conducting examinations and issue certification.

· The STCW programmes would be delivered to suit the time constraints of working ferry captains.

Dr O’Neal reported on the College’s deployment of ICT.

· Student Technology Enhancement Programme (STEP)

· The STEP programme was initiated in the spring semester of 2003, and was piloted with thirty–seven students and two instructors. Its purpose was to encourage and facilitate the use of technology in the classroom and prepare students to be proficient in the application of a wide range of information technology resources.  The objectives of the programme were to: distribute notebook computers to each participant; to support faculty and students in the use of mobile computing; to integrate the effective use of computing into the curriculum; to prepare facilities and operations for a mobile computing environment.
· Information Technology: VOIP

· In August 2004, HLSCC invested in Cisco Internet Protocol Telephony Infrastructure in all its locations.  
· Information Technology: SONIS

· This system provides an Online Student/Faculty database which includes various registrarial and financial applications.

· Information Technology: PeopleTrak

· This system is a piece of personnel management software.
Dr O’Neal set out the College’s priorities for the future:

· Train BVI residents in support of local economic development;

· Prepare students to succeed in advanced studies abroad;

· Provide opportunities for personal development and the preservation of local culture;

· Improve institutional governance and accountability;

· Strengthen overall operations and obtain accreditation through in-depth self-study and peer review.

· Candidacy for Accreditation.
Dr O’Neal concluded by suggesting various possible relationships with UWI.   He noted that the UWI had set up an SCS centre in March 1992, it had relocated to HLSCC in September 2001.   Collaboration, actual and potential, might cover:

· The associate degree in para-legal studies which had started some time ago based on HLSCC liberal arts courses, plus some law courses provided by the SCS.  It had been reworked into a new form and would be offered more widely throughout the region.

· Disaster management was another potential area of collaboration.  HLSCC’s work in this area was currently articulated 2+2 with Arkansas Tech.

· Other possible joint degree programmes.  

· Internships in financial services.

· Summer programmes.

The Chair sought to clarify a general misunderstanding of the relationship between the Law Schools and the UWI.  The Law Schools were independent entities answerable to the Council for Legal Education, not to the University.  Some University policies were constrained by agreements made in setting up the CLE, and he agreed that the University should play a role in seeking to have these policies revised.

Findings of the TLIU HR needs assessment

Dr Roberts outlined the project upon which the TLIU was working.  It involved using data from secondary sources to give information on the socio-economic and tertiary education environment and then country surveys to elicit views on development imperatives and the required tertiary education response.  The project would generate focus group reports which would document the independent views of students, employers and providers about the programme priorities which should be pursued to prepare students with the appropriate skills for the jobs which will drive the countries’ economies.   It would also produce an overall comparative report.

The Project’s methodology was a matter of collecting secondary data; sending out survey questionnaires to samples of employers, tertiary education providers, actual and potential tertiary education students; and conducting focus group sessions using the Delphi technique.  The Delphi technique was a way of achieving consensus among expert stakeholders. 

As far as priority jobs and skills were concerned, the groups had given the following answers:

	STUDENTS
	EMPLOYERS
	PROVIDERS

	Medical Sciences
	Education
	Medical Sciences/Allied Health

	Marine Biologists/ Natural Sciences
	Medical Sciences/ Allied Health
	Educator

	Finance/Banking
	Engineering/ICT
	Engineer/Technology Trades/ Maritime Operator

	Agriculture
	Hospitality/Tourism
	ICT

	Economist
	Tradesmen
	Management


Dr Roberts observed that it was surprising that 

· Students did not mention ICT. 
· Only students listed Agriculture in their top 5. 

· The Financial Sector did not make the top 5 for employers or providers.

· All listed Medical Sciences in their top 2 but there was debate about whether it was a driver or sustainer of the economy
Priority programmes were identified thus:

	STUDENTS
	EMPLOYERS
	PROVIDERS

	Medical Sciences/Allied Health
	Education
	Medicine/Allied Health

	Education
	Medical Sciences/Allied Health
	Education

	Finance/Banking
	Engineering/ Skills Training
	Skills Training/ Engineering

	International Relations
	Hospitality
	HRD/ Management

	Agriculture
	Management
	Hospitality/ Tourism


She noted that:

· All three groups included Medical Sciences/Allied Health and Education in their top 2.
· Employers and Providers identified Engineering/ Skills Training, Hospitality and Management in their top 5.

· Students only listed International Relations and Agriculture.
Barriers to tertiary education were considered as:

	STUDENTS
	EMPLOYERS
	PROVIDERS

	Finance
	Attitude/lack of interest
	Distance (Islands other than Tortola)

	Job Demands/ Time Constraint
	Lack of Motivation
	Entry Requirements

	Family Obligations
	Finance
	Finance

	Entry Requirements
	Job Demands/ Time Constraint
	Job Demands/ Time Constraint

	Inflexible Delivery
	Entry Requirements
	Benefits/rewards


Dr Roberts observed that job demands and finance were listed by all three groups, while finance was seen as an issue only by students who plan to study overseas.  She also noted that lack of interest or motivation might relate to preference for immediate lucrative employment, and that providers saw good potential for distance education but limited programmes, enthusiasm and expertise.
The groups considered that these barriers might be overcome in these ways:

	STUDENTS
	EMPLOYERS
	PROVIDERS

	Financial Assistance
	Education and Training
	Financial Assistance

	Relevant Programming
	Effective Communication
	Incentives/ Rewards

	Flexible Delivery
	Incentives
	Access Programmes

	Public Awareness
	Ownership in Organisation
	Publicity

	Access Programmes
	Financial Assistance 
	Flexible Delivery


Levels of training were ranked thus:

	STUDENTS
	EMPLOYERS

	Certificates/ Diplomas
	Postgraduate degrees

	Associate Degrees
	Associate degrees

	Bachelor’s Degree
	Certificates/diplomas

	Professional Qualifications
	Postgraduate diplomas and certificates

	Postgraduate certificates/diplomas
	Bachelor’s degrees


SDr Roberts observed that students ranked the qualifications required from the lowest to the highest level.  The employers saw the Bachelor’s degree as the basic qualification and identified a need for more postgraduate qualifications.  She noted that the BVI was the first country in which employers had ranked postgraduate qualifications at the top.

The eight areas identified for tertiary education focus included:

· Medical Sciences/Allied Health

· Education

· Finance/Banking

· Engineering/ICT

· Hospitality/Tourism

· Skills and Trades

· Management

· Maritime Studies
The major enablers of tertiary education are seen as:

· Financial assistance

· Public Awareness

· Flexible Programming, and

· Incentives and Rewards
Open discussion of perceived HR needs


Postgraduate studies

Mr Mathavious took up Dr Roberts’ remark about the priority given to postgraduate education by employers.  He suggested this was not surprising, given the percentage of graduates in the workforce who needed regular updating. 

Foreign dominance in the population

Mr Rhymer observed that the BVI faced difficult problems in wanting to expand but finding that BVIslanders were now in a minority.  A way was needed to educate so as not to lead to conflicts in the future.  One suggestion was that medical services could be seen as something catering not just to locals but something that could form the base of external trade.

Dr Pickering responded that the country should embrace the situation facing it rather than fight it.  Change was a constant, so the country should seek creative ways to embrace what was happening.  He alluded to Australia’s success in becoming a multicultural society, and to the Jamaican motto, ‘out of many, one people’.  He also endorsed the suggestion that the country needed studies in regional and international affairs.  The economy was based on two pillars that were international industries; they were driven by what happened in Hong Kong, or Zurich.  He was dismayed that it was only the students who identified International Relations as a priority.  He suggested that it might be possible to create a joint programme at HLSCC.

The Vice-Chancellor observed that these issues were studied at the University, in SALISES, and the business schools, for example.  

Service versus servitude

Dr Wheatley suggested that a fundamental issue in the hospitality industry was that people had not yet come to grips with the difference between service and servitude.   People must know who they are before they can be taken further.  The education systems of the Caribbean had not been fair to the people they were educating.  There was then a need for identity studies, cultural studies, or Caribbean studies as a central element in education.  He noted that the HLSCC had offered courses in Virgin Island studies.  He also noted that these issues were bound up with the question of male under-representation.   

The Chair noted that there was here a certain continuity with what had been raised at the Country Conference.  There was a need to relate these issues to new formulations of subject areas that were conducive to economic growth.  

Dr O’Neal remarked that the service/servitude issue was a longstanding problem in the sociology of tourism.  He was reminded of discussions at the previous ACTI meeting where this issue had been raised by representatives from Bermuda and the Bahamas.

Secondary schooling

Dr Irad Potter raised the question of what thought was being given to developing the secondary school system from which potential University entrants would come.  The BVI had a small population with a small secondary school enrolment, those eligible for tertiary education was even smaller.  Dr Potter also drew attention to a lack of identification with the region on the part of many people in the BVI.  Their orientation, to the north or to the Caribbean region, had changed over time; at present it was mainly to the north and to the metropolitan countries.

The Vice-Chancellor responded that everywhere there were concerns about the quality of secondary schooling.  He would like bring education people together to address this regional crisis.

Ms Wheatley observed that since the quality of output depends to a large extent on the quality of input it was necessary to attend to the whole educational system, including early childhood and primary education.

Law School

Mrs Dancia Penn-Sallah remarked that the reason the BVI was allocated to the Bahamas Law School was a perception that the Bahamas would provide a better approximation to the nature of the local economy, and thus be more appropriate for producing the kind of lawyer needed in the BVI.

Nature of required courses

Dr Potter adverted to an inherent weakness in educational systems – that they sought an academic pursuit for every area, but in some areas students only need to be given an awareness of the issues.  He mentioned a course Mr Mathavious offered which gave students this kind of sensitivity, but without being a degree in the subject.  

Pricing of UWI courses

Dr Potter also suggested that it was necessary to review the costs of UWI education; there was a perception that it was dearer than elsewhere, and that the Government was paying whether or not it benefited from the University.  Dr Peters remarked that the TLIU had undertaken a comparative study of costs, from which it appeared that the UWI was competitive with typical US and Canadian institutions.  The problem was to publicise these facts.  He admitted that the cost of living might also play an important role.

Dr Potter also suggested that the UWI was lacking business acumen, when it offered courses at comparatively little cost.  A UK institution would charge six thousand pounds for a three-week programme.  

The Vice-Chancellor agreed that the issue of economic costs deserved review.  He noted that distance education programmes were heavily subsidised by the campus countries.    He agreed that the University needed a more assertive attitude about its product.

Mr Archer suggested a need for the University to rebrand and sell itself.  Links with international universities might lend credibility to the University’s image.  The Vice-Chancellor observed that the University was indeed looking to the international market-place.  He also noted that the most prestigious universities were not necessarily the most student-friendly.

Options for Tertiary Education in the BVI

Three working groups were formed to consider various issues.  They later reported on their discussions.

a.
Partnerships for meeting workforce training, undergraduate and postgraduate needs 

Points made in this group included:

· The group looked at various programmes at HLSCC that involved partnerships.  It considered how to improve relationships between the College and the SCS and the wider University.  Suggestions included:

· UWI should visit to discover training needs in the hospitality sector, for instance.

· It should provide short training courses of two or three weeks’ duration.

· It should conduct an annual fact-finding mission to reveal the needs in each country.

· It should partner with regional organisations through which much aid funding was being channelled in the wake of hurricane Ivan.

· The possibility of 2 + 2 arrangements with HLSCC should be examined.

· It should explore using internships at local institutions and businesses.

The Vice-Chancellor observed that the University was putting its disaster work under one umbrella.  But he cautioned that funding agencies tended to want their own people to be involved – in Grenada, a UWI team had proposed 18 projects, but had not had any of them supported by the funding agencies.

Mr Mathavious suggested that an important aspect relating to disasters was business continuity planning.  The region needs urgent action in this area, for government and critical industries.  The Deputy Governor endorsed this suggestion, referring to a workshop her office had organised at which it was found that many organisations had not thought of having a disaster plan.

The question was also raised of whether the University engaged in long-term forecasting of regional needs.  The Vice-Chancellor replied that Professor Clayton headed a future planning institute.

The Deputy Governor returned to the point of the importance of cultural studies, especially when issues of migration and immigration were at the centre of the society’s survival.  She suggested that the University should do better at informing its constituency of what it had to offer; it should engage in more outreach, to counter the appearance of being distant from the people of the Caribbean.

b. 
The development of open and distance education

Points made in this group included:

· The current situation in the BVI was that Cable and Wireless was still the sole carrier, but a more liberalised market was expected soon.  
Access to computers was widespread, both in the public service and schools (though some teachers needed training).

· Obstacles to the greater use of distance education included a preference for face-to-face teaching, so programmes to wean students from such dependence would be needed.  It was anticipated that when the present generation of primary students matured this would no longer be a problem.

· The UWIDEC was moving to blended learning and to becoming more proactive in developing programmes.

· The University had missed out on various opportunities in the past.

Dr Wheatley noted that he had himself just taken a distance education course – it was not correct to think old people excluded themselves.  He also noted that traditional distance education providers did not use face-to-face.  He thought it was a question of people lacking self-discipline.

Mr Mathavious raised the question of plagiarism.  The Chair acknowledged that with the growth of ICTs this was becoming a more important issue.

The suggestion was made that e-learning hinders those who are not visual.  Professor Marshall suggested that blended learning would ideally try to cover a range of modalities so that various different styles of learning would be catered for.

c.
Financial issues in tertiary education development

Points made in this group included:

· Government policy provided access to tertiary education so costs were not an issue.  The group considered some aspects of the national provision: who should be eligible?  Should some courses be given preference?  Should education and training both be freely available?

· The University needed to communicate information on costs clearly and intelligibly.

The Chair noted that it was unclear how programmes at the SCS would be covered by BVI government policy as described by the group.  Similarly there was a question about collaborative programmes such as the one in para-legal studies.

Dr Potter pointed out that the way Government operated scholarships entailed that paying economic costs for students at UWI made things cheaper for families but not for the Government.  

The Vice-Chancellor acknowledged that questions of finance within the UWI were complex; some countries could not afford to lose the rebate on economic costs.  It was politically inexpedient to shift to a straightforward US-style model.

Partnerships in Human Resource Development 

a.
UWI 

The Chair thanked the contributors to the preceding discussions for their informative, frank and considered points of view.  He noted that a number of issues for future action had been identified, including the following which might possibly lead to easier successes:

· Communication between the University and its stakeholders must be significantly overhauled and improved. The discussions on finance revealed lack of understanding that must be put right.  Again, further discussions might be needed to clarify and come to a mutual agreement on terms such as 2 + 2.

· The Faculties of Education must be involved urgently in region-wide discussions on how to tackle the chronic problems of primary and secondary schooling.

· The consultation had emphasised the importance of what might be seen as intangible issues: migration, identity, and culture.

· There were three obvious areas of further co-operation with HLSCC:

· Disaster preparedness and management

· Para-legal studies which was already in train

· Financial services, another area not unique to the BVI.  

· It was clear that the Government had identified training needs.  The best response from UWI would be in the form of short issue-driven courses and programmes.  The UWI would in general have to make a generic response to such programme needs, but collaboration with local providers would allow for an element of specificity.

· The above were not all the issues that had to be addressed, but they constituted a beginning.

Mr Mathavious expressed pleasure at the direction the University was proposing to take.  He enquired about the autonomy of the examination process.   The Chair indicated that however the outreach arm of the University developed it would still remain under the control of the two Boards set up to maintain quality.

In response to a question from Dr Wheatley, the Chair indicated that the University was proposing to experiment with a matriculation system that took cognisance of prior learning.

b.
HLSCC

Dr O’Neal noted that an early manifestation of partnership was the establishment of the SCS Centre.  The Resident Tutor served on College committees; there were synergies between the two institutions.  He noted the work already done on advancing the associate degree in para-legal studies, and welcomed suggestions that similar collaboration could be expected on disaster management.

He added that internships provided a base for collaboration and partnerships, in financial services, for instance.  The College attempted to respond quickly to needs expressed by the public or private sector; the UWI would have to learn to be equally agile.

c.
Government of the BVI

The Hon. Mr Black again expressed his pleasure at the opportunity to dialogue.  He noted that the results of the focus groups had confirmed what his Ministry had found.  He observed that there was a tremendous dependence on outside labour: there were 3.5 local persons for every 10 jobs.  The education system was producing about 40 persons annually eligible to matriculate, but he wondered whether sufficient attention was being given to those who lack these qualifications.  Government was about to increase its grant to students to $18,000 per annum.  It would be examining what students proposed to study to see how well these topics fitted the country’s needs.  The OERU had been working on a curriculum to address the cultural and identity issues raised in the consultation; it should be ready within a couple of years.  He noted that the philanthropic community has vast resources that might be tapped to develop tertiary education.

A Mechanism for Continuing Action

The Chair indicated that the consultation was only a beginning; a way of taking things forward was now needed.  He noted what had been agreed at previous consultations but insisted that it was not necessary to follow these precedents.  One point to stress was that participants in the future dialogue could change depending on the issues to be addressed.  

It was suggested that each of the key players (Ministry of Education and possibly other ministries, the College, the private sector, and possibly other entities crucial to the development process) should be asked to nominate a representative to a working group that would communicate primarily by teleconference and e-mail.  Its first job would be to discuss the report of the consultation, which he hoped to circulate shortly.  Its UWI membership would be decided internally, but it would make pivotal use of its local representative in the BVI.

The Chair and the Vice-Chancellor thanked participants for their contributions to the day’s deliberations and expressed the hope that the continuing work to follow it up would bring benefits to the BVI.
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